
Chairs’ & Center Directors’ Meeting Minutes
	Date:
	November 5, 2007 (12:00 to 2:00 pm)

	Location: 
	EBU II – Room 215

	Attendees:
	Abbaschian, Reza
Balandin, Alex

Bhanu, Bir

DiGregorio, Joe

Haddon, Robert

Hartney, Pat

Jiang, Qing

Lake, Roger

Matsumoto, Mark

Mulchandani, Ashok (for Marc Deshusses)

Payne, Tom (for Laxmi Bhuyan)

Ravishankar, Chinya

Schultz, Jerry
Wartella, Ellen



	Absent:
	Barth, Matt

Bhuyan, Laxmi

Boretz, Mitch

Chute, Richard

Deshusses, Marc

Norbeck, Joe




The agenda for the meeting is shown in Appendix 1.
1.  Welcome – Request for Agenda Items from the Floor – Reza 
No agenda items were added.
2.  Minutes Approval - Pat

The revised minutes of the 10/22/07 Chairs/Directors meeting were unanimously approved.  
3.  Campus Update/Q&A w/EVCP Wartella

The EVCP stated that UCR did not hit its enrollment target this year (by 384 students) which will cost the campus about $5M.  Part of this problem is due to a lower undergraduate persistence rate.  Current efforts to enhance persistence include meeting the writing and math remedial needs of students.  For example, UCR is trying to identify incoming students with math deficiencies and will encourage them to take a math class (offered by community colleges) before entering UCR. She added that the campus’ increase in the number of graduate students this year is entirely due to BCoE’s efforts.  The EVCP will reconvene the campus Enrollment Management Committee to determine appropriate efforts to increase enrollment.  The total number of undergrad and grad students increased but UCR has not met its enrollment target so these targets will need to be revised.
The EVCP then mentioned that the CNAS Dean Search Committee is being formed and is expected to meet after Thanksgiving.

UCR has hired Deloitte and Touche to help develop its Medical School Plan.  A mid-year report is due in November.  The final Plan is expected to be sent to the Academic Senate in February with a vote in March.  A key part of the overall Plan is the Business plan which is due in January.  If approved, the Medical School Plan will be sent to the Regents in May.  The search for a Medical School Dean is on hold until a new Chancellor is named.  

The previous HSRI Director Search failed due to top candidate’s uncertainty about UCR’s leadership and lack of facilities for HSRI.
UCR intends to construct a new Surge (Lab) Building for HSRI’s short-term use.  This building will be financed via bonds.  It is expected to be completed in about two years.  

UCR has committed 11 faculty lines to HSRI.  Some additional joint HSRI appointments are expected with BCoE and CNAS.  As an example, there are six CNAS searches this year that could be considered as joint appointments with HSRI, depending on the candidates selected.
UCR will go forward with the search for an HSRI Director but will wait until construction begins on the Surge Building.  

In response to a question, the EVCP indicated that the search for a Vice Provost for International Affairs will be completed by the end of this year.  This position will be half-time to start but could turn into a full-time position.  Only on-campus candidates will be considered for this appointment.  Nominations should be sent to Yolanda Moses.

Cindi Georgio is the Chair of the search committee for a new Assistant Provost to replace Carolyn Stark who is now the Executive Director of UCR’s Palm Desert Campus.

In response to a question from Mark, the EVCP stated that UCR will only have a limited amount of NRT funding next year due to the California legislature’s intent to reduce support for international students.  Unless something changes, UC campuses won’t get enough financial resources to support the same number of international students in the future.  Bir pointed out that international students that received UC engineering degrees have helped to fuel California’s economic boon.  Because of this likely situation, it was recommended that PI’s include NRT in new grant proposals.
In response to a question from Ravi, the EVCP noted that UCOP is not interested in centralized student enrollment management.  In effect, the message is that UC campuses should look out for themselves at this time.  The EVCP expects to downsize UCR’s enrollment projections and will look for ways to encourage more transfer students.  Also, state-wide projections indicate a leveling-off of available incoming students in the next couple of years.  However, the Inland Empire is expected to be the second largest population area in California by 2020 which indicates that there should be more potential students in this area.  However, the Inland Empire has the second lowest rate of UC eligibility in the state.  The EVCP commented that BCoE’s proposed degree program in Construction and Civil Engineering should be very important to the Inland Empire.  Mark mentioned that UCR will need to establish very good working relationships with local community colleges since there will be competition for Inland Empire students from other UC campuses.  

The EVCP stated that UCR’s Title V application was rejected due to a submission technicality.  Jane Schultz is looking into this situation.  
The EVCP reiterated her support for BCoE’s ERC proposal and stated that the campus will comply with BCoE’s request for financial support for this effort.

The EVCP stated that UCR already has several outreach efforts into high schools and that this year’s SIR rate was actually higher than last year.  UCR goals for next year include an increase in the number of applications and a higher number of SIR’s.  She stated that UCR is at a disadvantage compared to other UC campuses with respect to scholarship funds.  Also, most other UC campuses are successful in encouraging students to finish within four years.  

The EVCP is vice-chair of a UC committee that is reviewing the affordability index for UC undergraduates.  She is arguing for equity in distribution of scholarship funds among UC campuses. 

4.  Adjunct Appointments - Reza
Reza pointed out the email attached to the meeting agenda. This message contained adjunct appointment policy language from UCSD.   He stated that adjunct appointments are not part of CAP’s responsibilities so UCR needs to develop its own policy.  The group indicated that instruction should include advising of grad students and that the draft policy’s phrase “or equivalent” should be judged by each department.  Also, the group felt that some adjunct candidates may not have a PhD degree or highest degree in field.  For example, Jerry will be submitting an adjunct appointment request for a very well respected individual that does not have a PhD degree. Reza will draft BCoE’s interpretation of the adjunct appointment policy and will send it to the EVCP.

5.  Distinguished Lecturer Series - Joe

BCoE’s first Distinguished Lecture is this Wednesday (11/7/07).  The speaker will be here from 11am through dinner.   The lecture will be videotaped and webcasted.  There are 103 registrants so far; one-half from BCoE and 30 from the local business community.  The lecture will also be telecast into EBUII 203.  The next Distinguished Lecture will be on 12/5/07.  There are 51 registrants for this second Lecture so far.  The Distinguished Lecturer Series may move to an auditorium next quarter if more space is needed.  

6.  BCoE Council of Advisors Meeting

The next BCoE Council of Advisors meeting is scheduled for this Friday and Saturday.  The Council has been revamped with new members and new Bylaws.  It is hoped that the members take ownership of the Council instead of it being run by BCoE.  Gordon Bourns is Chair of the Council this year.  Chancellor Grey is scheduled to speak at the meeting.  The Council will meet two times per year.  

7.  Tohuko University Recap - Reza

BCoE’s representatives to the recent visit to Tohuko University consisted of Reza, Mark, Jerry, Yushan, Alex and Matt.  A declaration of joint cooperation was signed during the visit.  Mayors of Riverside and Sendai were present.  Reza noted that Tohuko University scientists are very advanced in MEMs and robotics.  He encouraged BCoE faculty to consider Tohuko University for sabbaticals, joint programs and student exchanges.  Robert stated that a faculty member at Tohuko is a participant in his ERC proposal through the University of Virginia.  Reza will invite representatives from Tohuko to attend next year’s Tech Horizons event.  It was noted that Sendai has the largest hospital in Japan.  There are 2,000 admits to this hospital per day and the average hospital stay is 20 days.  Tohuko University was started in 1907 which is the same year as the establishment of UCR’s Experimental Field Station.  Tohuko has an office near Berkeley but has not been able to generate much cooperation from UCB.
8.  Graduate Education - Mark

Mark stated that he’s unsure of grad student fellowship funding for next year and is verifying that NRT is still available for this year’s Winter and Spring incoming grad students.  Reza commented that UCR needs more self-supporting grad students.  Mark ended by stating that departments should update (department chair, etc) mailing lists each year in advance of grad student recruitment efforts. 

9.  Undergraduate Education - Ravi

Ravi noted that he’s hired a new Professional Development Officer.  This individual, Jun Wang, will provide Engr 1 support to faculty, will help with internships and will provide support for student clubs.  Jun Wang has an undergraduate degree in Computer Science and an MBA.  Also, Ravi noted that Rod Smith will be on family leave until January.  Ravi mentioned that, ideally, Engr 1 instructors and club mentors should be the same faculty members.  It was noted that this concept would have to be adjusted for departments that support more than one club.  

10.  Staff Appreciation Reminder - Pat

Pat reminded the participants that the first annual Staff Appreciation Luncheon is scheduled for Friday, November 16th.  Out of the 98 staff invited, about half have indicated that they will attend so far.  It is still hoped that some of the Chairs and Directors will help serve the buffet lunch.  Lastly, Pat thanked the Chairs/Directors for their assistance in submitting nominations for each unit’s “Staff Member of the Year”.  Each awardee will receive a $75 VISA gift card.
11.  Department/Center Updates

Roger noted that each student in EE10 will receive a free membership to IEEE this year.  He also noted that Alex Balandin was elected as an AAAS Fellow.  Lastly, EE’s Micromouse team recently returned from the MicroMouse Robotics competition in Taiwan.  

Qing stated that ME is undertaking an email survey of recent graduates.  Also, the department has submitted several research proposals recently.

Tom mentioned that CSE’s PhD program is being revised and that the department is completing its search for a replacement for Terri (who is moving to BCoE Student Affairs).  

Jerry mentioned that two BIEN faculty members, Profs Anvari and Moritkis, have been honored by the American Institute of Medical and Biological Engineers.

Alex stated that the Physics and Chemistry departments have responded to his invitation to join MSE.  Physics has responded very positively but only a few Chemistry faculty have responded so far.  Also, he stated that the MSE Graduate Degree proposal is being finalized and that support letters from other institutions have already been received.  The proposal will need to be approved by BCoE’s Executive Committee before being submitted to UCR’s Academic Senate.

Robert indicated that he has joined the American National Standards Institute (ANSI) since ANSI is the US’s representative on the International Organization for Standards (ISO).
Bir submitted his MURI proposal which includes participants from Carnegie-Mellon, Stanford, Notre Dame and Cal Maritime.  The total amount proposed was $6.2M.  Also, he is participating in an NIH proposal with Loma Linda.

Lastly, Mark mentioned that we’ve received 196 faculty applications so far and that this number is expected to increase significantly soon since most of the recruitment ads should be appearing in publications this month.

APPENDIX 1
[image: image1.png]NNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNN




Chairs’ & Center Directors’ Meeting
November 5, 2007
Agenda
Engineering Building Unit II – Room 215

1.
Welcome - Request for Agenda Items from the Floor
Reza
2.
Approval of Minutes from October 22, 2007 Meeting
Pat

3.  
Campus Update/Q&A w/EVCP Wartella 

4.
Adjunct Appointments




Reza

5.
Distinguished Lecturer Series




Joe

6.
BCoE – Council of Advisors Meeting


Joe


(Meeting is scheduled for November 9th & 10th)

7.
Tohuku University Recap




Reza

8.
Graduate Education





Mark

9.
Undergraduate Education




Ravi

10.
Staff Appreciation Reminder




Pat


(Event is Friday, November 16th)

11.
Department/Center’s Updates




Chairs/Directors

12.
Other topics





Next Scheduled Meeting is Monday, November 26, 2007

Please note:  Meetings will be held in EBU II – Room 215
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